Bristol City Council Minutes of the Neighbourhoods Scrutiny Commission



7 July 2016 at 10.00 am

Members Present:-

Councillors: Carla Denyer, Carole Johnson, Steve Jones, Matt Melias, Jo Sergeant, Anthony Negus, Jon Wellington, Margaret Hickman, Paul Smith, Charlie Bolton, Nicola Bowden-Jones, Geoff Gollop and Olly Mead

Officers in Attendance:-

Alison Comley (Strategic Director - Neighbourhoods), Tracey Morgan (Managing Director Bristol Waste), Dave Foster (Bristol Waste), Di Robinson (Service Director - Neighbourhoods), Tom Oswald (Policy Advisor (Scrutiny)), Steven Barrett (Service Director Landlord Services), Gillian Douglas (Service Director Clean and Green), Nick Hooper (Service Director Strategic Housing), Pam Jones (Service Manager Environment and Leisure Operations) and Mark Wakefield (Service Manager - Performance & Infrastructure)

1. Welcome, Introductions and Safety Information

The Fire Evacuation procedure was noted.

2. Apologies for Absence

Apologies were received from Councillor Martin Fodor.

3. Election of Vice-Chair

Resolved: that Councillor Carole Johnson be elected Vice-Chair for the 2016/17 municipal year.

4. Declarations of Interest

None.



5. Minutes of the Previous Meeting

The Minutes were approved as a correct record subject to paragraph 131 being amended to read 'Bristol City Council had recently received a sustainable *food* city silver level award'

Matters Arising:

Minute 133 – Neighbourhood Partnership funding issues to be added to the Action Tracker It was noted that the report on By laws would not now be going to the July Full Council meeting. The issue of plastic use by supermarkets, and in particular black plastic which is not recyclable, would be raised at the Core Cities Waste Group and the Commission would ensure that actions arising from the Supermarket Evidence Session were pursued.

6. Public Forum

The Commission noted the following public forum statements:

Rob Umphray – subject: Bristol Waste Company / waste issues

Councillor Clive Stevens – subject: Bristol Waste Company / waste issues

7. Annual Business Report

The Commission noted the Annual Business Report including the schedule of future meetings.

8. Service Director Introductions

The Commission were introduced to Neighbourhoods Service Directors who gave a brief overview of their service.

9. Neighbourhoods 2015/16 - Q4 Performance Report

The Commission considered the 2015/16 outturn report.

During discussion the following issues were noted/raised:

- The current indicators were based on the Corporate Plan which was written 4 years ago and they are predominantly outcome indicators to measure public delivery of services.
- These were the key indicators which the management team look at but are not all the indicators.
- Although waste indicators were still red the direction of travel was positive.



- The figures around waste collection were out of date as they were based on an under-costed contract which was not deliverable within the budget envelope.
- Concerns were expressed about hate crimes and it was agreed to provide further information to Cllr Denyer on actions being taken to address any increases in such crime.
- The Commission would like going forward to be involved in reviewing performance targets and their fitness for purpose.

10 Draft Cabinet report - Proposals for future waste collection, street cleansing and winter maintenance service

The Commission received a presentation from Alison Comley – Strategic Director Neighbourhoods and Gillian Douglas – Interim Service Director Clean and Green, relating to the report. Key points highlighted:

- a. The report would be considered by Cabinet on the 11th August when a decision would be made on whether the Council should award the integrated waste services contract to Bristol Waste Company
- b. The presentation covered the following issues:
 - the background to the setting up of a wholly owned 'Teckal' Company, Bristol Waste
 - the scope of the service in respect of statutory responsibilities regarding Waste Collection, Disposal and Litter
 - the targets in the new waste and resources strategy
 - the outcome of the market review of the current service including evaluation of the service cost in relation to market estimates
 - feedback from the Independent Review on the Integrated Waste Service as proposed by Bristol Waste Company, including the financial and other benefits of the proposal

The Commission considered this report alongside item 11 Draft Cabinet report - Adoption of Bristol Waste Company Business Plan and the Commission's comments are recorded under item 11.

11 Draft Cabinet report - Adoption of Bristol Waste Company Business Plan

The Commission received a presentation from Tracey Morgan – Managing Director, Bristol Waste and Steve Ostler – Finance Director Bristol Waste Key points highlighted:

- a. The Mayor in Cabinet on the 11th August would be making a decision as Shareholder, advised by the Shareholder Group on the adoption of the Bristol Waste Company Business Plan.
- b. The decision would be dependent on the award of the contract.
- c. The presentation covered the following issues:
 - The current range of operational activities included in the Waste Services
 - Key achievements to date and the Vision for the future service founded on the principal of waste as a shared responsibility
 - the key aspects of the business plan and what the offer would be going forward, including the timelines,



desired outcomes

- the financial plan, key assumptions and dependencies

Following the presentations the Commission agreed the following resolution in respect of the Exclusion of Press and Public:

"That under s.100A(4) of the Local Government Act 1972, the public be excluded from the meeting for the discussion on the above items of business on the grounds that they involve the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in paragraph **3** of Part 1 of schedule 12A of the Act."

Paragraph 3 - Information relating to the financial or business affairs of any particular person (including the authority holding that information).

Main points raised/noted in discussion on both draft reports included:

Financial Issues

- The recycling and commercial income would be used to offset the cost of the core service to the council The Commission sought clarifications on the impact to the Council of not achieving income targets.
- If the Waste Company did not achieve the income targets this would not fall as a cost to the Council, similarly if there was a greater surplus that would be a 'shareholder' surplus. It was also noted that the commercial income projections were not near the 20% limit.
- In addition should income targets not be met the fact that the company was cash positive provides financial resilience. The Company would also look at business efficiencies or changing the way it did things without affecting the service to the public.
- Whilst it was noted that the Company would need equipment for the commercial waste business a lot of that equipment would be is very similar to what is used on the domestic contract and would not require a large investment
- It was confirmed that there was resilience in the budget/financial assumptions and the baseline but that the figures also challenged the company to do things differently and there were areas where the company was confident it would out-perform targets. An inflation assumption had been built into the figures and the two main cost areas were labour and the disposal contract, which would have to be negotiated
- It was prudent to have some surplus to allow for fluctuations in revenue streams and to provide financial resilience
- The first year of trading had generated a surplus and this would now help deliver the change programme necessary to develop the company, including investments in HWRC's and the commercial waste service. It would also allow investment in systems and people. This would be a continued conversation with the Shareholder
- The recycling targets were reasonable and greater recycling income would mean lower residual waste and disposal costs.
- Need to engage with people first role is to be part of the community. There is genuinely more recycling available
- It would be important to make recycling easier for people but this would need to be balanced against costs. Engaging people/communities would be key to this.



Relationships: Customer, Provider and Council

- The Commission emphasised that the relationship between Consumer, Council, and Provider would be key.
- The Company confirmed that transparent dealings with the Council, and effective communication were essential, as would be sharing performance information/intelligence, including how the Company responded to complaints. The Company would continue to be accessible to councillors.
- It was clarified that the Council's clean and green team would be part of the neighbourhood management team and would be in an ideal position to share intelligence with Bristol Waste.
- The council would set the waste strategy and the Company would deliver against that. At the same time the Company would be able to offer its' expertise and views on council proposals going forward and input to future policy developments.
- The Company re-iterated that it was a 'customer service' business focussed on the residents and communities of Bristol.
- The Company was committed to supporting changes in behaviour and had recently run a successful pilot scheme with students to increase re-cycling rates.
- The Company would also be looking to work more closely with Neighbourhood Partnerships to help communities

Governance Issues

- The Commission raised the issue of governance and accountability in relation to the Companies structure and Shareholder relationship. It was noted that the administration would be carrying out a review of membership on different bodies and this could also include the membership of the Shareholder Group/Company Boards. As Shareholder the Council determines the Board members and Directors.
- The Commission also supported as much information as possible on the Company being in the public domain to increase accountability and provide real scrutiny and challenge in relation to performance.
- The Company confirmed that they would welcome a continued positive relationship with scrutiny around a common agenda and would continue to provide performance information to the Commission and the Shareholder
- It was noted that the current Business Plan was based on the council's waste strategy and the market but in 2017 there would be a major piece of work on what the Council wants to do on modelling recycling e.g. how often collect residual bins, recycling collection and that there would not be one approach over the next 10 years. Any changes to policy would be subject to the Council's own decision making/scrutiny processes and a change in methodology would be a 'key decision'

Company Policies

- It was noted that the Company is not required to have the same HR policies as the Council but the Company is committed to fair treatment of the workforce and are reviewing some of its terms and conditions.
- The Company also confirmed that it was paying above the Living Wage
- The Company would also work with the Council to get people into jobs where there were shortages and there was a commitment to a localised work force



- BWC would look at the need to have more staff at certain times of the year e.g. students moving in and out

Other Options Considered

- It was noted that the draft Cabinet report contained information on other options considered and that the main alternative to offering BWC a 10 year contract would be to procure the services through an external contract. This was carefully considered, including a review of the feedback from waste consultants (IESE) examining details of the current cost and specified BWC contract. The current market cost, procurement costs and other views expressed by IESE on the integrated waste service led the Council to consider that external procurement was not affordable.
- In addition further consideration was given to an alternative length of the contract i.e. was 10 years an appropriate term for the contract. Waste industry best practice showed that in order to invest in new fleet to deliver future ambitions, the term of 8-10 years would be required.
- It was noted that the *Adoption of Bristol Waste Company Business Plan* paper does not put forward any specific Business Plan alternatives

Following discussions and clarifications the Commission **Resolved:**

To support the recommendation to award Bristol Waste Company the Integrated Waste Service immediately from August 2016 to 31 July 2026 on the basis set out in this report. (Voting 1 against Cllr Anthony Negus) and that a referral from the Commission to that effect be made to Cabinet including a summary of the key points raised by the Commission.

Councillor Negus reserved the right to submit a minority report to Cabinet setting out his views. In particular the Chair raised concerns about:

- the consolidated overall effect of a number of risks
- the environmental sustainability of the business case as a whole
- the risk of not achieving a number of key targets in particular in relation to recycling
- the reference to 'business efficiencies' and how these would work to reduce costs and ensure services could be maintained
- the lack of information about other potential options to the teckal company approach or options around letting part of the contract
- the timescale for awarding the contract and why this could not be deferred for 6-9 months to then review the Waste Company performance against targets/current assumptions and also given that the commercial contract would not commence until April 2017

The meeting ended at 1pm



CHAIR _____

